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Proposed regulations: Requirements under section 

1400Z-2 for foreign persons, partnerships investing in 

qualified opportunity funds (text of regulations) 
 
The U.S. Treasury Department and IRS this afternoon released for publication in the Federal Register 
proposed regulations (REG-121095-19) addressing the requirements for certain foreign persons and 
foreign-owned partnerships investing in qualified opportunity funds (QOFs) and also providing flexibility 
with regard to working capital safe harbor plans.  

The proposed regulations [PDF 438 KB] (15 pages as published in the Federal Register on April 14, 
2021) include requirements that eligible foreign persons and foreign-owned partnerships must satisfy 
to elect the federal income tax benefits provided by section 1400Z-2.  

• The proposed regulations also allow, under certain circumstances, for the reduction or elimination 
of withholding tax under section 1445, 1446(a) or 1446(f) on transfers that give rise to gain that is 
deferred under section 1400Z-2(a).  

• The proposed regulations also provide guidance regarding the 24-month extension of the working 
capital safe harbor in the case of federally declared disasters.  

The 2017 tax law that is often referred to as the “Tax Cuts and Jobs Act” (TCJA) added sections 
1400Z-1 and 1400Z-2 to the Code to provide specified federal income tax benefits to owners of 
qualified opportunity funds (QOFs) to encourage the making of longer-term investments, through 
QOFs and qualified opportunity zone businesses, of new capital in one or more qualified opportunity 
zones designated under section 1400Z-1 and to increase economic growth in such qualified 
opportunity zones.  

The purpose of this report is to provide text of the proposed regulations that are scheduled to be 
published in the Federal Register on April 14, 2021. 

The information contained in TaxNewsFlash is not intended to be "written advice concerning one or more Federal tax matters" 
subject to the requirements of section 10.37(a)(2) of Treasury Department Circular 230, as the content of this document is 

https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2021-04-14/pdf/2021-06143.pdf
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issued for general informational purposes only, is intended to enhance the reader’s knowledge on the matters addressed 
therein, and is not intended to be applied to any specific reader’s particular set of facts. Although we endeavor to provide 
accurate and timely information, there can be no guarantee that such information is accurate as of the date it is received or that it 
will continue to be accurate in the future. Applicability of the information to specific situations should be determined through 
consultation with your tax adviser. 
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Direct comments, including requests for subscriptions, to Washington National Tax. For more information, contact KPMG’s 
Federal Tax Legislative and Regulatory Services Group at + 1 202.533.4366, 1801 K Street NW, Washington, DC 20006-1301.  
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